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This Issue: Golf Management gets Accreditation p.1 Helping Out Honduras p. 1 Coastal Wins National Design Awards p. 2 

on 
A Newsletter for Faculty and Sta.ff of Coastal Carolina University 

Cooperative Golf Management Program 
Accredited by PGA 

The Professional Golfer's Association 
(PGA) has accredited Coastal Carolina 
University 's Cooperative Golf Management 
Program. 

Coastal and three other colleges and 
universities were the first to be selected for 
inclusion in the PGA's Professional Golf 
Management (PGM) program since 1991. 
The other schools to be accredited were 
Florida State University, Methodist College 
in Fayetteville, N.C., and Campbell 
University in Buies Creek, N.C . 

PGA officials visited Coastal in 
September to evaluate its golf program, 
according to Darcy Carr, professor of 
economics and director of Coastal's 
Cooperative Golf Management program. 

Although Coastal's Cooperative Golf 
Management program was modeled on 
existing PGA programs and has grown 
steadily since it was initiated in 1994, the 
official PGA stamp of approval is going to 
make a positive difference, according to 
Carr. 

"The question of PGA accreditation 
comes up in almost every conversation I 
have with students and parents of 
prospective students interested in our 
program. A very high percentage of them 

Giving Honduras a Hand 
Coastal faculty and students organized a 

successful drive to aid victims of Hurricane 
Mitch in Honduras. 

"My husband and I spent our 
honeymoon in Honduras, " said JoAnne 
Flanders, instructor of Spanish at Coastal, 
"and it breaks our hearts to see the 
suffering that is going 
on there now ." She 
discussed the situation 
with the students in 
her Spanish 101 and 
111 classes, which 
turned into 

are aware of PGA accreditation. We are now 
in a better position to attract students into 
the program," said Carr. 

Carr credits the Myrtle Beach Area Golf 
Course Owner 's Association with the 
success of Coastal 's program and its 
acceptance by the PGA. "Area courses make 
the program work by offering internships 
and playing privileges to participating 
students, " said Carr. "Without the support of 
local golf courses the program could not 
have achieved the success it has in such a 
short amount of time." 

Coastal's Cooperative Golf Management 
Program requires students to earn a 
bachelor of science degree in business 
administration/marketing while taking 
specific golf management courses such as 
hospitality management , turf management, 
landscape design, first aid/basic life support 
and kinesiology, the study of the anatomy 
of human movement. · 

Other colleges and universities which are 
approved by the PGA include Ferris State 
University in Big Rapids , Mich., Mississippi 
State University , New Mexico State 
University and Penn State University . 

For more information , contact Carr at 
extension 2654 . 

"The response from the community has 
been incredible ," said Flanders. "People 
have helped in so many ways. One student 
whose father is a surgeon brought in some 
medical supplies , which are extremely 
useful in Honduras now. The Spanish 
Department at North Myrtle Beach High 

School had a 
contest to see 
who could 
bring in the 

_ __ ......;.._,,, heaviest load 
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of food items . 
We had to 
find 
additional 

a brainstorming session 
on how to aid the 
victims of the disaster . 
Spanish instructor 
Kristi Steinbrecher and 
her students joined the 
effort, and Suzanne 
Thompson of the 
Foreign Language Lab 
and Sara Sobota of the 

""' space to store 
all the goods 
th at came in . 
We received 
everything 
from clothes 
to food to 

Coastal students (L to R) Kristin Howell, Deeni Simon, Michelle Ward, Victor 
Hough and Mike Schmitt assist Spanish instructor Joanne Flanders (right) in 
boxing up provisions donated through a campus/ community drive to aid 
victims of Hurricane Mitch in Honduras. • mattresses ." 

Writing Center were also involved. 
They organized drop stations for 

donations of needed supplies on campus at 
the Student Center and the Foreign 
Language Lab, and some students arranged 
for donations to be taken up in their 
workplaces and churches. Amy McClellan, 
a junior management major from Murrells 
Inlet , arranged a community donations 
drive at three Myrtle Beach area fire 
stations . International Paper Co. supplied a 
truck and a driver to haul the goods that 
were collected . 

Flanders ' husband Jack, network 
manager at North Myrtle Beach High 
School, contacted the Honduran Consulate 
in Florida, which agreed to arrange for 
transportation of the donations collected in 
the Grand Strand area. 

The campus drive was scheduled to 
conclude on Nov. 20, the day the students 
left for fall break. However , Socastee citizen 
Pitter Caswel has offered to continue the 
drive and coordinate it from her home. 
Anyone who would like to donate items 
may contact her at 650-2649 . 

"Canned food, medicine and drinking 
water are priorities ," said Flanders. 
Clothing, particularly disposable diapers, 
and shelter equipment such as flashlights, 
can openers, blankets , soap , charcoal and 
cooking utensils also are needed . Medical 
donations that are most needed include 
anti-diarrhea medicines , cotton balls, 
disinfectants, alcohol, hydrogen peroxide, 
bandages and antibacterial ointments. 

For more information, contact Flanders 
at extension 2928 or 399-5262. 

Commencement set 
for December 13 

Coastal will recognize more than 300 
students during commencement Sunday, 
Dec. 13 at 1 p.m. in the All American Music 
Theater at Fantasy Harbour in Myrtle Beach. 

Two hundred twelve December 1998 
undergraduate candidates will be 
recognized, as well as 120 August 1998 
graduates. The public is welcome to attend. 

Richard Oliver Collin, professor of 
political science and Keams Palmetto 
Professor of Humanities, will deliver the 
commencement address. 

Collin earned a bachelor's degree in 
classical languages and history from 
Canisium College in Buffalo, N.Y., in 1962, a 
master's degree in political science frorri 
Kansas University in 1973, and a D.Phil. in 
politics from Oxford University in 1983. 

After earning his bachelor's degree, 
Collin began graduate school at Harvard but 
his studies were interrupted when he was 
called to active duty by the U.S. Army. He 
spent two years at the Pentagon as a 
briefing officer, serving under the Army's 
Deputy Chief of Staff of Intelligence. As a 
civilian official for the Defense Intelligence 
Agency (DIA), Collin was stationed in Rome 
for five years. 

In the early 1970s, Collin spent a number 
of years in the Middle East, where he 
witnessed civil wars in Lebanon and Oman 
as well as the events leading to the fall of 
the Shah and the capture of the American 
Hostages in Iran. After resigning from the 
government, Collin served with the 
University of Maryland's European division, 
teaching in Italy, Spain, Morocco, Greece, 
Great Britain and Germany. 

The author of three novels as well as 
other books and articles on international 
affairs, Collin has been particularly 
interested in studying the roots of political 
violence. His novels include: Imbroglio 
(1981), Contessa (1994) and 1be Man With 
Many Names (1995) . He also has published 
numerous articles in scholarly journals such 
as the American Historical Review and the 
Journal of Politics. 

Collin joined the Coastal faculty in 1984 
and won the Distinguished Professor of the 
Year Award in 1988. At the 1998 Honors 
Convocation, Collin was presented the 
Distinguished Teaching Award, which 
recognizes individuals who demonstrate 
excellence in teaching. 

Do You Know? 
The Lady Chanticleers volleyball team won 
the Big South Conference Championship 

Nov. 21 when they upset No. 2-ranked 
Radford University and No. 1-ranked 

Liberty. The is the Lady Chants' second Big 
South Championship title in the past three 

years. They will go on to the NCAA 
Tournament in early December. 

Source : Wayne White, Office of Sports l ,iformat ion 
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"Coastal Carolina People" section of On Campus. Information will be published 
following the presentation or activity. 

• Okay Akman's paper, "Statistical 
Inference Based on the Length-biased Data 
for the Inverse Gaussion Distribution," has 
been accepted for publication in the 
upcoming issue of the journal Statistics. 
• Amanda Byerly, Valgene Dunham, 
Sharon Gilman and John Idoux participated 
as an institutional team at the American 
Association of Higher Education Conference, 
"Targeting Institutional Change: Quality 
Undergraduate Science Education for All 
Students," held in Washington, D.C. in 
November. 
• John Beard, Veronica Gerald, Sara 
Sanders and Jill Sessoms attended the 
conference of the South Atlantic Modern 
Language Association held in Atlanta Nov. 5-7. 
• Darla Domke-Damonte recieved an 
award for a paper she co-authored, "An 
Exploration of the Impact of the Dissertation 
Process on Doctoral Candidate and Field 
Outcomes," at the Southern Management 
Association meeting, held in New Orleans 
Nov. 3-7. She also presented, with co-author 
Angela Miles of Florida State University, a 
paper entitled "Bed and Breakfast Homes: A 
Life of Leisure or a Stressful Encounter?" 
• Taylor Damonte served as Track Chair 
for the Healthcare, Hospitality 
Administration, and Public Sector Track at 

the Southern Management Association meeting 
held in New Orleans Nov. 3-7. 
• Steve Hamelman attended the annual College 
Media Advisers/ Associated Collegiate Press 
convention in Kansas City Nov. 5-7. His 
workshop on proofreading was attended by 
more than 100 students and faculty. 
• John Idoux presented "Issues in 
Undergraduate Education-The Leaming/ 
Teaching/Research Environment," at the Southeast 
American Chemical Society Meeting, at Research 
Triangle Park in N.C., Nov. 4-7. Idoux also 
presented the keynote address, "How to 
Institutionalize Undergraduate Research," at the 
Council on Undergraduate Research Fall 1998 
Institute held recently in Lacrosse, Wis., Sept. 25-27. 
• Peter Lecouras presented "Aesthetic 
Formalization in Yeats' 'Coole Park and Ballylee, 
1931,'" at the annual meeting of The Association 
of the Pennsylvania Universities 1998 Conference 
held Oct. 15-18. 
• Subhash Saxena presented "New Paradigm 
for Geometry Instruction in the 21st Century and 
its Application in Science" at the College and 
Universities Science and Mathematics Educators 
(CUSME) conference held recently at USC-Aiken. 
The two day conferen e was funded by th~State 
Department of Education and was attended by 
mathematics and science educators from all over 
the state. 

Student Magazine Wins National Awards 
The 1997 edition of Archarios, Coastal 

Carolina University's student literary/art 
magazine, recently captured two prizes in 
the Best of Collegiate Design Contest 
sponsored by the Journal of College Media 
Advisers. 

Arcbarios won first place in the literary 
arts spreads category and fifth place in the 
covers category. 

The 1997 edition of the magazine was 
designed by Lee Jones, a 1997 art studio 
graduate, and edited by James Guignard, a 
1997 English graduate. The faculty adviser 
of Archarios is Paul A. Olsen, associate 

professor of art at Coastal. Jones now is art 
director for Wolverine Brass, Inc ., near 
Conway. Guignard is a graduate student at 
Western Carolina University. 

Sixty-six colleges and universities 
participated in the competition, including 
Emory University in Atlanta, Rice University 
in Houston and Vanderbilt University in 
Nashville. 

For more information, contact Olsen at 
extension 2704. 

Senior Festival set for December 1 
Coastal Carolina University seniors in the 

elementary education, early childhood and 
secondary education programs will present 
projects and displays from their methods 
courses during the Teacher Education 
Festival on Monday, Dec. 1 from 9 a.m. to 
noon in the small gym in the Williams Brice 
Building. The event is free and open to the 
public. 

The festival, set up in a trade show 
format, is designed to assist senior education 
majors in assimilating information from their 
methods courses before they begin practice 
teaching. The event also gives 

Campus Dining 
The CINO Grille, located in the Student Center, 

is open Monday through Thursday from 7 a.m. to 
11 p .m.; Friday from 7 a.m. to 7 p.m.; and Saturday 
and Sunday from 3 to 8 p.m. Select ions are 
available from the Grille, the Deli or Pizza Hut 
menu items . 

The Cafe, featuring an all-you-can-eat menu, is 
located adjacent to the new residence hall. Meal 
costs and the hours of operation are as follows: 

Breakfast: $3.50; served from 7 to 9:30 a.m. 
Lunch: $4.50; served from 11 a.m. to 2 p.m. 
Dinner: $5; served from 5 to 7:30 p.m. 

Brunch Buffet: $5.50; served from 10:30 a.m. 
to 1:30 p.m. 
Dinner : $5; served from 4:30 to 6:30 p.m. 

For more information, call Denise Elliot at 
ext. 2327. 

underclassmen an opportunity to better 
understand what will be expected of them 
in their senior year. 

"The festival was designed to help the 
students develop collaboration and 
presentation skills," said Jessie Brown, 
associate professor of education and a 
coordinator of the event. "The event also 
provides an opportunity for the students to 
celebrate and share the1r achievements in a 
meaningful and tangible way." 

For more information, call Brown at 
extension 2619. 

The Cafe Lunch Menus 
Week of November 30 
Mon: Steak Sandwich; Blackened Chicken; 

Chicken Stir Fry 
Tues: Chicken Quesadillas; Pork Fried Rice; 

Beef Stir Fry 
Wed: Beef Lo Mein; Chili Macaroni Casserole; 

Chicken Stir Fry 
Thurs: Fried Chicken; Spaghetti Marinara; 

Beef Stir Fry 
Fri: Beef Stroganoff; Sweet and Sour Pork; 

Chicken Stir Fry 

Week of December 7 
Mon: Beef Fajitas; Chicken Wings; 

Chicken Stir Fry 
Tues: Jerk Chicken; Spaghetti with Meatballs; 

Beef Stir Fry 
Wed: Chicken Broccoli Casserole; Hamburgers; 

Chicken Stir Fry 
Thurs: Turkey Cutlet; Beef Kabobs; Beef Stir Fry 
Fri: Grilled Reuben, Fried Chicken; 

Chicken Stir Fry 
Note: Vegetarian seleclio11s, ha_mbur8ers, hot dogs and grilled sandwiches also are available at 7be Cafe in addition 

to the menu items listed. Menus are su1Jject to change due to product availability. 
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Celebrate the Season 
"Celebrate the Season," an afternoon 

of holiday songs and stories performed 
by faculty, staff, students and friends of 
the university, will be held Thursday, 
Dec. 3 at 3 p.m. in Wheelwright 
Auditorium. The program is free and 
open to faculty, staff and their families, 
and to students. Following "Celebrate 
the Season," the annual tree lighting 
ceremony will be held between the 
Singleton Building and the Student 
Center. A reception will immediately 
follow the festivities. 

Children attending will receive a 
special treat and Santa will be available 
for photographs. 

For more information, contact 
Lamonica Yates at extension 2099 or 
Carrie Herrington at extension 2569. 

Foreign Music CDs 
Available in the FLIC 

Tired of listening to the Top 40? The 
Foreign Language Instructional Center has 
music CDs in French, German, Spanish and 
Latin. Faculty and staff may sign out items 
for one week. The c;_pllection includes Elvis 
Presley songs in Latin, the latest Mexican 
rock groups, German opera, and Edith Piaf. 

For more information, contact Suzanne 
Thompson at extension 2478 or check 
available listings on the Internet at: http:// 

1 www.coastal.edu/humanities/flang/flic .htm. 

Babes in Arms 
auditions, Dec. s· 

Auditions for Babes in Arms, a musical 
comedy, will be held Saturday, Dec. 5 at 
10 a.m. in Wheelwright Auditorium. The 
audition has three parts: voice, 
monologue, and dance. While not all 
roles require singing, all auditionees will 
participate in voice, monologue, and 
dance auditions. Dress appropriately for 
the voice and monologue auditions. You 
will have time to change for the dance 
audition. 

For more information, contact David 
Bankston at extension 2562. 

2nd Annual Santa's 
Workshop 

The 2nd Annual Santa's Workshop/ 
Gingerbread House, sponsored by the Office 
of Residence Life, will be held Thursday, 
Dec. 3 from 4 to 6 p .m. located in front of 
Building C near the sand volleyball court.. 
Children from the community as well as 
children of Coastal faculty, staff , and student 
are invited to meet Santa in his workshop 
and receive a special gift. Refreshments will 
be served. For more information, contact 
Gregg Dodd at 347-2406 . 

Coastal Carolina jazz 
Ensemble Performs 
Holiday Concert 

All 'Dat Jazz, Coastal 's vocal jazz 
ensemble, will perform a holiday concert 
Thursday, Dec. 3 at 7 p.m. in Wall 
Auditorium. The event is free and open to 
the public. 

Led by Dan Ramsey, instructor of 
music at Coastal, All 'Dat Jazz 
features seven student vocalists 
and four professional 
instrumentalists. The concert will 
feature seasonal carols and 
traditional jazz 
tunes. 

For more 
information, 
contact Ramsey 
at extension 2511. 
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November 
Campus Calendar 

M • 30 
• Singleton House Anything But Turkey Day 

for faculty and staff: 4:30 p.m. , 
Singleton House. Joan Piroch 

• Advanced PowerPoint Techniques 
Workshop 

9:30 to 11 a.m., Society House 
Carol Lane 

• Men's Basketball 
Coastal at Florida, 7 p.m. 

T•l 
• Senior Art Show 

2 to 4 p.m., Admissions Gallery 
Cheryl Green 

• Honors Senior Thesis Presentations 
3 to 5 p.m., Admissions 003 
Sara Sanders 

W • 2 
• Creating Web Pages for Teaching 

Workshop for faculty 

Th • 3 

9:30 to 11:30 a.m., Society House 
Carol Lane 

• Last day of classes for Fall II 
• Women's Basketball 

Coker at Coastal, 5:30 p.m. 
• Men's Basketball 

Newberry at Coastal, 7:30 p.m 
• Men's and Women's Outdoor 

Track and Field 
Coastal at UNC Wilmington, TBA 

• "Celebrate the Season" performance 
featuring faculty and staff 

3 p.m., Wheelwright Auditorium 
Lamonica Yates 

• Tree Lighting Ceremony: Following the 
"Celebrate the Season" performance 

between SNGL and Student Center 
Carrie Herrington 

• All 'DatJazz 
7 p.m., Wall Auditorium 
Dan Ramsey 

On Campus 
On Campus publication dates are as follows: 

Publication date: Submission deadline: 

Monday, December 14 Monday, December 7 

F • 4 
• Last day of classes for regular 

Fall semester 
• Last day of classes for MW regular 

Fall classes 

Sa• 5 
• Women's Basketball 

Coastal at South Carolina State, 5 p.m. 
• Men's Basketball 

USC Aiken at Coastal, 7:30 p.m. 
• Men's and Women's Outdoor 

Track and Field . 
Coastal at Charleston Southern, TBA 

• Pete's Parking Lot Party 
4 to 8 p.m. Dave Blank 

Su• 6 
• Catholic Campus Ministry Association, 

Catholic Mass 
7:30 p.m., ADM 005 
Tim McCormick/Newman Club 

M • 7 
• Final examinations for Fall II 

continues through Dec. 8 
• Final examinations for regular Fall classes 

continues through Dec. 11 
• Introduction to PowerPoint Presentations 

Workshop 

Tu• 8 

9~30 to 11:30 a.m., Society House 
Carol Lane 

• Singleton House End of Semester Bash for 
faculty and staff 

W • 9 

4:30 p.m., Singleton House. 
Joan Piroch 

• Introduction to Access Database 
Design Workshop 

9:30 to 11:30 a.m., Society House 
Carol Lane 

• ~ 
COASTAL CAROLINA 

UNIVERSITY 

The next issue of On Campus will be published Monday, December 14; the deadline to submit 
information is Monday, December 7 at noon. On Campus is published by the Office of Marketing 
Communications. Items to be included should be submitted to the Office of Marketing 
Communications in SNGL 204 by noon the Monday before each publication, unless otherwise listed. 

F • 11 
• CINO Grille to close at 3 p.m 

closed through Jan . 10 
Denise Elliott 

Sa• 12 
• Residence halls close 
• Women's Basketball 

Eastern Kentucky at Coastal, 2 p.m. 
• The Cafe to close at 1:30 p.m. 

closed through Jan. 8 
Denise Elliott 

Su• 13 
• December Commencement 

1 p.m ., All American Music Theater at 
Fantasy Harbour, Myrtle Beach 
Bob Squatriglia 

M • 14 
• Excel Charts and Graphs Workshop 

9:30 to 11:30 a.m., Society House 
Carol Lane 

Singleton House Event 
The next Singleton House gathering for 

members will be Monday, Nov. 30 at the 
Singleton House. The event will begin at 
4:30 p.m. with food available at 5:30 p .m . 

Membership to Singleton House, a social 
club for faculty and staff at Coastal 
Carolina, is open to all faculty and staff. 
Membership dues are $20 per semester or 
$35 for the academic year. 

To join Singleton House, faculty and staff 
may contact any member of the Singleton 
House committee to pay their membership 
dues at the upcoming event. 

The last event for the fall semester is 
planned for Tuesday, Dec. 8. 

Birthdays 
November 

7 Paul Shank 
30 Paris Miles-Gerald 

8 Bill Hamilton 
Stephen Homitz 

December 
9 Bridget Busbee 

1 Wade Baird Paula Holt 

2 William Auer 10 Geoffrey Cockrell 

3 Maura Kenny 11 Tracy Jones 
Ray Mode 

12 Tracey Teeter Bonnie Senser 

5 Teresa Morris 13 Stephen Sheel 

Rebecca Snyder 14 Joanna Danforth 
Suzanne Thompson 

6 Tammy McCaudy-
Lee 
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